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 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE
PRESIDENT’S CABINET MEETING
Tuesday, January 29, 2013

1:30 p.m.

BOARD ROOM
Cabinet Present:  
President Schaffer, Carol Hoglund, Stan Torvik, Pat Schwerdtfeger, Lisa Murphy, Lynn Stalnaker, and Peggie Kresl-Hotz

Cabinet Excused:
Judy Hay

Guests/Visitors:  
Rob Benning, Lauren Darling, Jerry Harris, Holly Manning 
MINUTES
GUEST ITEMS/PRESENTATIONS
1. Auto Body Repair Program Review – Rob Benning 
Rob prefaced his report by showing a crash video of a 1959 Chevrolet vs. a 2009 Chevrolet demonstrating how much the vehicle safety technology has changed to protect drivers and passengers.  He emphasized safety is stressed as an important component of auto body repair.  The Auto Body program offers a nine-month certificate or a two-year AAS degree and is NATEF National Automotive Technicians Education Association accredited.  The program is the only one in Wyoming’s community college system that is Automotive Service Excellence (ASE) certifies and is also a member of the nationally recognized Inter-industry Conference on Auto Collision Repair (I-Car).  In the auto body repair industry an I-Car certification means more to employers than an LCCC certificate or degree.  The auto body curriculum also includes teaching students professional behavior as well as auto body repair.  For President Schaffer Rob stated a great synergy exists between the Auto Body and Auto Diesel programs.  Particularly noted, was the welding training the students receive in the Auto Body program.  Students are a mix of traditional and nontraditional (middle and senior ages).  For President Schaffer, who asked what could be done to bring the completion rates up, Rob stated students are advised of degree completion requirements.  However, many want to complete auto tech courses only so they can be more quickly employed, and employers are hiring them.  President Schaffer noted very intrusive measures can be invoked to force students to take a math course as part of the requirements.
Lisa thanked Rob and his students for their refurbishing of the boots located on campus.
NOTE:  The Auto Body Program Review will be presented to the Board during their March 6 Study Session dinner hour.
2. Bookstore Issues – Lauren Darling 
Lauren shared concerns primarily related to Academic Affairs that when addressed will transition the new bookstore operation effectively and efficiently. She will be working with Dr. Pat while he is here and with Dr. Fierro when he arrives.  Her report highlights included:

· Book lists are sent to instructors four times before the ordering process and semester begins.

· Book adoptions for the spring 2013 term were due November 9th.  About 35% were not received until early December; about 5% were received after the holiday break. 
· Instructors change books at the last minute after information has been available online and in the bookstore for a few weeks. 

· Instructors are listing books on the adoption forms (can also be filled out online) as required but later telling students they aren’t needed.  Some books/manuals are custom-printed, which requires additional time and cost.
· Books are expensive and their freight for returning them is also expensive.

Additional Comments

· Dr. Pat will hold a meeting with the deans, administrative assistants, and Lauren to discuss the book ordering process in detail.  Some problems occur from the late-hiring of new instructors.  
· President Schaffer asked that a list be kept of the books that are ordered and then later not required.

· Jerry pointed out the availability of high used book ratios cannot be maintained for students under the current book adoption delays.
· President Schaffer emphasized this is one of the areas in which the cost of higher education can be reduced.  The impact is very real to students’ education costs.
ACTION ITEMS (Items on which President's Cabinet will take action.)
3. Request to Fill Vacancy – Head Volleyball Coach (replacing Darren Buckner) – President Schaffer for Judy Hay
President Schaffer clarified for Lisa that the person in this position will have the added duties of information specialist.  Vince Gibson, who was doing this, is now coordinating intramural activities.  Sports formation dissemination will also be a shared function of the new Director of Athletics and Campus Recreation.

APPROVED

4. General Admissions Policy and Procedure – Consultative Feedback Deadline 1/29/13 (COB) (No feedback submitted.) – President Schaffer for Judy Hay
APPROVED – College Council will consider the policy and procedures’ ratification during their February 8th meeting.  If ratified, the procedure will become effective and the policy will be added to the Board’s February 20th business meeting for consideration of approval. 
5. Transfer of Credit Policy and Procedure – Consultative Feedback Deadline 1/29/13 (COB) (No feedback submitted.) – President Schaffer for Judy Hay
APPROVED – College Council will consider the policy and procedures’ ratification during their February 8th meeting.  If ratified, the procedure will become effective and the policy will be added to the Board’s February 20th business meeting for consideration of approval. 
6. Honors Policy and Procedure – 1st Reading Follow-up (President's Cabinet 12/11/12) – Pat Schwerdtfeger
APPROVED – The policy and procedure will be distributed for consultative feedback through February 13th. 
7. Library: Patron Privacy Procedure and Policy – 1st Reading Follow up (President's Cabinet 12/11/12) – Pat Schwerdtfeger
APPROVED – The policy and procedure will be distributed for consultative feedback through February 13th. 
8. Limited Enrollment Programs Admission Policy and Procedure – 1st Reading Follow up (President's Cabinet 12/11/12) – Pat Schwerdtfeger 
Dr. Pat noted the policy and procedure do not include an electronic use provision and that Karen Lange and Chad Marley are working on electronic use of library resources.  Appropriate conduct in the Library will also need to be addressed.  President Schaffer stated the policy and procedure strictly refer to information about a patron within the use of the transaction process.  
APPROVED – The policy and procedure will be distributed for consultative feedback through February 13th. 
9. Purchase and Sale of Livestock (Consultative Feedback Follow-up - President's Cabinet 12/11/12) – DELETE – Pat Schwerdtfeger 
Dean Bartow and Equine instructors reviewed the policy/procedure (old format) and agreed its content was applicable to the day-to-day operations that should be addressed in a handbook of operational guidelines rather than a policy and procedure.
APPROVED for deletion. 
10. Guide for Care and Use of Livestock at LCCC (Consultative Feedback Follow-up – President's Cabinet 12/11/12) – DELETE – Pat Schwerdtfeger 
Dean Bartow and Equine instructors reviewed the policy/procedure (old format) and agreed its content was applicable to the day-to-day operations that should be addressed in a handbook of operational guidelines rather than a policy and procedure.
APPROVED for deletion. 
11. Payment of Equine Studies Training Program Horses (Consultative Feedback Follow-up – President's Cabinet 12/11/12) – DELETE – Pat Schwerdtfeger 
Dean Bartow and Equine instructors reviewed the policy/procedure (old format) and agreed its content was applicable to the day-to-day operations that should be addressed in a handbook of operational guidelines rather than a policy and procedure.
APPROVED for deletion. 
12. Professional Development Fund Requests – Balance $13,022 (standing agenda item) – None 
DISCUSSION ITEMS (Items needing discussion by most or all of President's Cabinet.)
13. Student Success Initiatives at LCCC for WCCC – President Schaffer
Wyoming is the 32nd state to join the Complete College America initiative and setting completion goals is part of that initiative.  During a recent Commission strategic planning meeting the Commission requested completion-focused initiatives be presented to the Wyoming Community College Commission during their February 6th meeting, which will be held on LCCC campus.  President Schaffer asked the Cabinet to identify the areas in which the College is currently engaged that will help students complete their community college education.  Among those he cited as examples were: scheduling coherence, planned updated advising, mandatory orientation, and developmental math cohorts.  President Schaffer shared that Mike Massey from the University of Wyoming recently reported data to the legislative Joint Education Committee showing the Albany County Campus developmental math students are experiencing a higher success rate in the accelerated developmental math courses than those on the Cheyenne campus.
14. Transitional Opportunity Plan (TOP) Payment Options – Peggie Kresl-Hotz 
The TOP payment policy and procedure would be revised to support alternative payment “time” or payment ”schedule” option(s).  NO CONSIDERATION IS BEING GIVEN TO CHANGING THE TOP ELIGIBILITY, APPLICATION PROCESS, BENEFIT CALCULATION, OR RESTRICTIONS.  
Option 1 – Leave as a once-a-year payment for a total of 5 payments.

Option 2 – Offer benefit payments twice-a-year for a total of 10 payments.

Option 3 – Offer quarterly payments for a total of 20 payments.

Option 4 – Offer a selection from one payment per year, two payments per year, or four payments per year. Once the payment option is selected from Option 4, it would be locked in place.

A conversation will be held with the 41 employees who qualify for TOP to gather their input on the proposal.  Six of the 41 have requested TOP payment options.  Changes made will be more of a clerical component and will not have a fiscal impact.  The control piece is the number of TOP recipients approved for a fiscal year.  

The policy and procedure will be pulled into compliance with the historical practice of payments being made in June.

President's Cabinet agreed with the recommendation to revise the Transition Opportunity Plan Procedure and Policy.  Revision approval may be sought via electronic approval of the President's Cabinet following the meeting with the 41 eligible employees.  Upon President's Cabinet’s approval, the policy and procedure will be submitted for consultative feedback, College Council ratification of the policy and the procedure, and Board approval of the policy.
15. February 6, 2013, Study Session Agenda DRAFT – President Schaffer
The Board is hosting a dinner for the trustees and the Wyoming Community College Commissioners prior to the Study Session.  To allow extended time for the trustee and commissioner discussion, the study session will begin at 7:30 p.m. in the Petersen Board Room.  The study session agenda will include a discussion of a survey conducted to determine community support of the proposed University/Student Center and the Flex-Tech Building.  The proposed Welding Pilot Program curriculum will also be added to the agenda for Board review.
INFORMATION ITEMS (Items not needing large discussion, but are important for the Cabinet’s awareness.)

16. Enrollment Report – President Schaffer
Spring enrollment shows both FTE and Headcount are down 6%.

17. HR Report – Peggie Kresl-Hotz
A “Current Recruitment Activity and Status” report was distributed. The positions listed on the report are also on the Human Resources webpage.
18. Lightning Round (Area Updates – FAST)
· Lynn – Distributed information on the USP (University Studies Program). The USP recommendations have been approved by the University of Wyoming Faculty Senate and will be effective in 2014.  Among the changes will be the elimination of a physical education course as a degree transfer requirement.  
· Stan – The Leadership Academy will resume on March 14th and continue through August 15th.  Information will be electronically sent to the Cabinet.  President's Cabinet will attend the Leadership Academy.  
· Pat – Distributed a section enrollment report to the Cabinet for information.  The deans are working on maximum caps for classes and matching room size to those maximum caps.  A minimum class size of 12 is also being considered.  A CurricUNet System that has a relational data base has been purchased and will be implemented over the next year.  The system digitizes course outlines of record and stores and updates curriculum.  http://governet.net/solutions/curricunet-software/ 
· Carol – Budgets are due February 19th to Jayne.  Budget process committee members will be determined during College Council on February 8th.  The Bookstore and student lounge renovation executive committee has met.  An architect and contractor will be on board once the general ideas are set.
· President Schaffer – Suggestions for on- and off-campus members of three College Council subcommittees Has emailed a request for suggestions/nominations of on – and off-campus members for three College Council subcommittees:
· Budget and Resource Allocation

· Institutional Planning will also serve as the Strategic Planning Committee and will include three trustees)

· Institutional Effectiveness    
Following up on his request during the January 15th President's Cabinet meeting for the Cabinet to suggest employees to attend the April AACC Convention, President Schaffer stated Judy Hay has made some  recommendations.  He also shared a very positive meeting on a BOCHES was held with Laramie County School District No. 1 administration yesterday.  A meeting is scheduled for next Tuesday with Laramie County School District No. 2, whose administration have already voiced a willingness to participate in the BOCHES.  The joint BOCHES agreement would have some positive impact on the College’s general fund budget.  
Respectfully submitted, 

Vicki Boreing

